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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of May 22, 2008

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Commission Chairperson Maturo called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hunter, Lentz, Munir and Parker, and Chairperson Maturo

Staff Present:
Principal Planner Swiecki, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Munir and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1.
Approval of Draft Minutes of May 8, 2008 Regular Meeting


Chairperson Maturo noted errors in the dates of the minutes approved by the Commission under Items II and III.  She said the correct dates were April 3 and April 10, respectively.


Commissioner Lentz said neither he nor Commissioner Parker were present at those meetings, so they should be shown as absent rather than abstaining.


Commissioner Lentz moved to approve the May 8 minutes as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Parker and approved, 4 - 0 - 1 (Commissioner Hunter abstaining).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairperson Maturo acknowledged receipt of miscellaneous written communications unrelated to any items on the agenda.

NEW BUSINESS


1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  541 Tunnel Avenue; Grading Permit EX-1-08; Planning Commission review of grading permit for ground settlement monitoring test pad; Jason Lin, applicant; Sunquest Properties, Inc., owner; APN 005-152-060


Principal Planner Swiecki said Sunquest is requesting a grading permit to install a ground settlement monitoring station on the landfill portion of the Baylands.  The system will consist of a series of shallow pipes and two deeper monitoring pipes to gauge settlement of the soil strata on the site, and a grading permit is needed to excavate approximately 1,800 cubic yards of material for a concrete pad.  Principal Planner Swiecki recommended that the Planning Commission recommend that the City Engineer issue the grading permit, subject to the conditions of approval identified in the staff report.  He noted that the conditions include approval from the Regional Water Quality Control Board and County Health Department.  Principal Planner Swiecki stated that the Community Advisory Group (CAG) reviewed the application at its May 20 meeting and recommends City approval.


Principal Planner Swiecki noted that there is an approved grading permit for the site, and the City Engineer has determined that the proposed pad complies with the conditions of that permit.


Commissioner Munir asked if there were conditions regarding handling and storage of hazardous materials at the site.  Principal Planner Swiecki said the Regional Water Quality Control Board would have jurisdiction in that area.


Commissioner Munir asked how this application fits in with the Baylands development.  Principal Planner Swiecki advised that the proposed monitoring station is a temporary testing facility that will be removed in two years.  He said the settlement monitoring information will be used by the property owner to plan future development activities.


Chairperson Maturo stated that she and a number of other members of CAG abstained from voting on the recommendation to approve the application.


Commissioner Munir observed that vibration from construction trucks is likely to have an effect on ground settlement.


Tom Graff, Sunquest consultant, described the settlement testing program in more detail.  He explained the factors taken into account when selecting the two test pad sites and how measurements would be taken.  He said truck traffic compacts only the top two feet of soil, but it does not affect underlying layers.  He noted that more borings will be taken as the project design is refined.


Commissioner Munir emphasized the importance of looking carefully at critical sites with heavy load conditions.


Commissioner Munir asked about arrangements for transport and storage of hazardous materials.  Mr. Graff responded that no hazardous materials were involved, just clean soil.  He said all borings will be preserved in drums for further analysis, and there will be no other waste.


Commissioner Munir asked about potential hazards from methane gas releases.  Mr. Graff said the County Department of Health and the Regional Water Quality Control Board require proper health and safety measures when borings are taken.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the extent of the property owner’s previous investigation of settlement issues at the Baylands.  Mr. Graff replied that he was aware of some borings and tests of soil samples, but no studies of the landfill as a whole.


Commissioner Hunter asked whether two years would be sufficient to adequately monitor settlement at the site.  Mr. Graff indicated that settlement tends to occur at a steadily decreasing rate over time, and the pattern can usually be detected during a two-year period.  He said the monitoring will help estimate average settlement rates, because actual settlement varies considerably from one specific location to another, depending on the types of materials deposited in the soil.


Commissioner Lentz recalled that there was a hotel building at Sierra Point with settlement issues, and he asked what tests were done to assess soil stability at that site.  Principal Planner Swiecki clarified that the problem with the hotel was due to the construction technique of hanging utilities off solid structural elements, not settlement.


Commissioner Munir asked if the applicant planned to look at liquefaction potential as well as settlement.  Mr. Graff said liquefaction affects sand layers underlying the mud, and the purpose of the proposed monitoring stations is to analyze the upper layers of waste that are not susceptible to liquefaction.


Commissioners asked Mr. Graff to describe the thickness and composition of the soil layers under the site.  Mr. Graff estimated that waste was generally 15 to 40 feet thick and was covered by a soil layer 5 to 25 feet thick.  He said there were layers of clay and Bay mud under the entire site.


Chairperson Maturo opened the public hearing and invited comments from members of the audience.


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Munir, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Hunter indicated he had no objections to the proposed monitoring station and supported issuance of a grading permit.


Commissioner Munir agreed that settlement tests were needed as a prerequisite to development.  He observed that the conditions of approval protect the City, and the regulatory agencies will impose additional health and safety requirements.


Commissioner Lentz moved to recommend issuance of the grading permit as recommended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF 


Principal Planner Swiecki informed the Commission that the City Council scheduled a joint workshop session on June 11 to review and discuss Baylands alternatives with the Planning Commission, Open Space and Ecology Committee, and Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission.  He said the workshop would be held at the Mission Blue Center beginning at 7:30 p.m., and Commissioners would receive an information packet in advance of the meeting.


Commissioner Hunter suggested that the members of the groups introduce themselves to each other at the start of the meeting.


Associate Planner Johnson advised that the City Council plans to have no meetings during the month of August, and he suggested that the Planning Commission consider doing the same.


Commissioners discussed applications likely to come forward during the summer months.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Hunter welcomed Commissioner Parker and congratulated her on her appointment.


Chairperson Maturo noted that the Community Advisory Group for the Baylands was seeking new members, and she encouraged interested citizens to apply.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Munir, to adjourn to the Special Meeting of June 11, 2008.  The motion was unanimously approved and the meeting was adjourned at 8:45 p.m.
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